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Testimony in support of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act 

Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 

February 12, 2020 

 

Charles “Skip” Auld, CEO, Anne Arundel County Public Library System 

 

Dear Chairman Pinsky. Vice-Chair Kagan and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 

 

I’m testifying in support, with amendments, of SB 524 – The Building Lifelong Learners Act. 

Thanks to support from our County Executive and Council, Anne Arundel County Public Library 

went fine free for children’s and teen materials in January and waived past fines to give many of 

our customers a clean slate.  

I’d like to share a story of how we are already seeing the impact this policy change is making in 

the lives of our residents. Last month, a mom came into our Maryland City at Russett Library 

with credit card and an apology in hand.  She and her children had checked out DVDs and books 

in the summer but then were faced with an unexpected crisis and hospitalization.  Of course, 

returning library materials was the farthest thing from her mind.  Her account was referred to 

collections and she had received several notices.   

Her children missed the library and wanted to check out books, but she made excuses and never 

brought them back because she was embarrassed.  After the new year, she “found money” and 

was fully prepared to pay the more than $300 in fines and fees for the items that were overdue so 

her family could use the library again. She didn’t know about the amnesty or the change to the 

library’s fine policy.  When she found out that she only had to pay the $20 referral fee for being 

sent to collections, she was so overcome with relief and joy that she cried.  She thanked us 

profusely because her children could once again enjoy all that the library had to offer.  This is 

why we do what we do – to serve our community and break down barriers to access.  

Before we launched this program, 20% of all children’s library cards in our county were blocked 

because of overdue fines. Those boys and girls from Brooklyn Park, Annapolis, Deale and 

countless cities and towns in Anne Arundel County couldn’t check out a beloved copy of Where 

the Sidewalk Ends or Harry Potter. These same kids couldn’t take advantage of free online 

tutoring or use library computers. We believed this was unacceptable and wanted to do 

something about it.  

Overdue fines place a paralyzing burden on lower-income families. My wife, formerly a 

librarian, still speaks about her experience working the circulation desk in a Richmond Library 

10 years ago. Often, there would be two Moms in line. The first one would have armloads of 

books for her kids to take home. The second Mom would have a single book and tell her child, 

“We can only take out this one book and when you’re finished, we’ll bring it back and get 

another one.”  

This miserly, or scarcity, approach to her family’s reading was because of experience at the 

library with overdue fees being charged that meant making the decision one week or another to 

either buy groceries or pay overdue fines. A $5 or $10 fine which can easily be paid by middle-

income families is a real burden on lower-income families. Whereas the middle-income family 



can think “I’m helping the library,” the lower-income family must decide between basic 

necessities and using the library. 

We want to promote robust use of the library. Especially for the success of our children. Study 

after study shows that reading, learning and playing are absolutely critical to early learning that 

sets the stage for lifelong accomplishment. Getting rid of overdue fines throughout the State of 

Maryland will go a long way toward enabling these results. 

Why is this issue coming up now? In the case of Anne Arundel, we became aware of St. Paul 

Public Library getting rid of fines in 2017 and Columbus, Ohio doing the same a year earlier. 

Many other libraries in Maryland have been getting rid of overdue fines, and some have wanted 

to do so but need to be able to replace at least part of the revenue given up by going fine-free. 

You can help them better serve their communities.  

In Anne Arundel County, we are taking things one step further. Our FY2021 county budget 

request asks for funding to replace revenue to allow us to go fine free for all 570,000 residents. 

We believe it’s the natural next step to breaking down barriers to access, leveling the playing 

field of all residents and opens up the tremendous services and resources the library has to offer 

to those who need it most.  

The impact of these actions is enormous, and I commend the General Assembly for considering 

SB524 to eliminate fines for all children and teens throughout the State of Maryland. I support 

the friendly amendments that are being negotiated with the Maryland Association of Public 

Library Administrators. Thank you Senator Elfreth and all the sponsors for your efforts to help 

make more families library users again. 
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February 12, 2020 

Senate Bill 524 

Building Lifelong Library Learners Act 

Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee Committee 

 

Position: FAVORABLE 

Anne Arundel County ​SUPPORTS Senate Bill 524 - Building Lifelong Library Learners Act.             
This Bill would prohibit a public library from charging a child a replacement fine or fee for an                  
overdue library book until 3 months after the date on which the library book was due and require                  
a public library to cancel or return a certain replacement fine or fee if a book is returned. 

On January 6 of this year, County Executive Pittman, working with the Anne Arundel County               
Council and Anne Arundel County Public Library, announced that we were eliminating fines for              
overdue books and materials for all children and young adults in Anne Arundel County. At the                
time, nearly 20% of children’s library cards were blocked due to old fines and fees. 

This Bill will extend that same elimination of fines for children’s books and materials across the                
State of Maryland. Under this Bill, no longer will Maryland families have to avoid going to the                 
library because they can’t pay fines. Our State is about equal access to information and education                
for all of its residents and this step will help to level the playing field. From now on, all of our                     
young people can come to the library for education, enrichment, and inspiration, without             
embarrassment. This Bill truly will help make all of Maryland’s children lifelong library             
learners. 

Accordingly, Anne Arundel County requests a ​FAVORABLE​ report on Senate Bill 524. 

Peter Baron, Government Affairs Officer Phone: 443.685.5198 Email: exbaro99@aacounty.org 
 



MACo_FAV_SB524
Uploaded by: Jabin, Drew
Position: FAV



 

 
169 Conduit Street, Annapolis, MD 21401 

410.269.0043 BALT/ANNAP ◆ 301.261.1140 WASH DC ◆ 410.268.1775 FAX 
 www.mdcounties.org  
 

Senate Bill 524 
Building Lifelong Library Learners Act 

MACo Position: SUPPORT 
 
 

Date: February 12, 2020  
  

 

To: Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs 
and Budget and Taxation Committees 

 
From: Drew Jabin 
 

The Maryland Association of Counties (MACo) SUPPORTS SB 524 as it boosts funding for 
county library capital projects, accelerates increases to the library funding formula, and 
encourages minors to continue to utilize their public libraries by eliminating certain fines. 

Maryland’s counties share funding responsibility with the State for our libraries and support 
additional resources for them. County governments direct well over $300 million of their 
operating budget general funds each year to supporting libraries. 

Counties are proud to support libraries, which have become an integral facet to a county’s 
ability to build community. SB 524 offers welcome State support to help further their aims. 
Already, libraries provide a safe place for our children to spend time after school and they 
offer early literacy programs for young children. They also provide internet access to the 
public and support for job-seekers and small business owners. 

SB 524 describes incremental increases to accelerate State funding for libraries and regional 
resource centers, appropriates funds to help libraries continue to offer community services, 
and provides incentives for minors to continue use of library resources. For these reasons, 
MACo urges a FAVORABLE report on SB 524. 
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JOHN A. OLSZEWSKI, JR.  CHARLES R. CONNER III, ESQ.  
County Executive  Chief Legislative Officer 
 
  KIMBERLY S. ROUTSON 
  Deputy Legislative Officer 
 
  JOEL N. BELLER 
  Assistant Legislative Officer 
 

BILL NO.:            SB 524 
 
TITLE:                  Building Lifelong Library Learners Act 
   
SPONSOR:           Senator Elfreth 
 
COMMITTEE:     Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs 
 
POSITION:           SUPPORT WITH AMENDMENTS 
 
DATE:                   February 12, 2020        
 

 
Baltimore County SUPPORTS WITH AMENDMENTS Senate Bill 524 – Building Lifelong 

Library Learners Act. This bill would prohibit a public library from imposing replacement fines or fees on 
a minor for an overdue book until 3 months after the due date, and allocates budget increases for local 
libraries beginning in FY22. 

Baltimore County’s libraries number among its most precious resources. Libraries provide our 
children and students with droves of information and literature that educate, inspire, and entertain. As a 
former educator, County Executive Olszewski is passionate about finding new ways to introduce reading 
and literature into the lives of our younger generations, and reducing the financial burden on those who 
cannot afford to buy books. Indeed, libraries level the playing field for low-income families by providing 
unlimited access to a world of information and entertainment. Yet when certain books are overdue, the 
resulting fee can pose a financial burden on children which they cannot afford. Parents who cannot afford 
to cover the fee are disproportionately impacted and may be discouraged from signing their children up 
for the library at all. This bill would remove those fees, and increases operating support to offset losses in 
revenue. 

The County agrees that this bill is strengthened by a compromised provision that allows libraries 
to charge replacement fees starting at 21 days instead of three months. This amendment would balance 
the fiscal constraints local library systems with the need to create a more equitable way to provide low-
income children access to literature and information.  

Accordingly, Baltimore County requests a FAVORABLE WITH AMENDMENTS report on 
SB 524. For more information, please contact Chuck Conner, Chief Legislative Officer, 443-900-6582. 
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Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong 
Learners Act 

Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 

February 12, 2020 

Submitted by Ed Goyda 

Dear Chairman Pinsky. Vice-Chair Kagan and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 

I am writing to support, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries – Building Lifelong 
Learners Act. The bill is intended to empower public libraries to be fine-free for children 
by providing an additional $0.40 per capita in FY22, it increases the funding for the MD 
Capital Grant program from $5 to $7.5 million, and extends increases in per capita 
funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC).  

The Somerset County Library has had fine-free student cards since the 2018-2019 school 
year and has been fine-free for all users since August of 2019. This bill would aid in 
restoring funding lost during these reductions in fine receipts. The amendments offered 
attempt to preserve the local control that made our going fine-free possible. The trustees 
and staff of the Somerset Library are very pleased to have removed this barrier to access; 
as expected based on national research, we did not see our return rates decrease 
significantly; our good will in the community has increased; and our level of service and 
commitment to making materials available to the community for borrowing have not 
been compromised. 

I strongly urge this committee to leave procedural details and implementation to the 
highly skilled professionals of Maryland’s 24 public library systems. Leave policy 
decisions in the capable hands of our Boards of Library Trustees and use the power of 
state law to empower and fund the excellent work that libraries are already doing to make 
education and literacy attainable for every child in the state of Maryland. Seven systems 
are already fine-free for all users, another 11 have some variation of being fine-free for 
children, and the remainder employ liberal waiving of fines but are bound by revenue 
constraints which this bill addresses with supportive state funding. When to send 
reminder billing notices and how and when to issue refunds are, and should remain, local 
decisions. Without those unnecessarily specific details, this bill is a powerful statement of 
the state’s support of public libraries, our youngest users and their families.  

 



Maryland’s Public Library Capital Grant Program is an invaluable source of funding 
without which the Crisfield Library would not have been able to be constructed. The 
grant program continues to meet the goal of geographic diversity in the distribution of 
awards; 23 of the State’s 24 library systems have received funds to renovate, expand or 
construct library facilities.  Fiscal Year 2020 is the thirteenth year that State assistance 
has been available to public libraries in Maryland. Since FY2008, $60,025,000 has been 
authorized which has generated an estimated $350,000,000 in local matching funds.  

Extending funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is another excellent 
leveraging of state dollars to benefit residents across the state of Maryland. The Enoch 
Pratt Free Library’s Central Library was designated to be the State Library Resource 
Center in 1971 in an effort to provide and expand access to specialized library materials 
and services that are necessary for coordinated, efficient, and economical library services 
in Maryland. From internet access via the SAILOR network, to the databases that our 
librarians, customers and K-12 students use on a daily basis, to training on topics like 
identifying fake news, the resources and staff of the SLRC are invaluable to us and to our 
users. This legislation provides continued investment in our State Library Resource 
Center which is, in turn, an investment in libraries, public school students and library 
users around the state. 

Thank you very much for your consideration and continued support of Maryland 
libraries. 

Sincerely, 

Ed Goyda 

Director, Somerset County Library 
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Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong 
Learners Act 
Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 
February 12, 2020 
Submitted by Crystal Henningsen 
 
 
Dear Chairman Pinsky, Vice-Chair Kagan and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 
 
I am writing to support, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries – Building Lifelong 
Learners Act. The bill is intended to empower public libraries to be fine-free for children by 
providing an additional $0.40 per capita in FY22, it increases the funding for the MD Capital 
Grant program from $5 to $7.5 million, and extends increases in per capita funding for the State 
Library Resource Center (SLRC). 
 
Thanks to the support of Dorchester County Public Library’s Board of Library Trustees, the 
Dorchester County Public Library has been fine-free (for all users) since January 1, 2020. This 
bill would aid in restoring diminished revenue previously gained through patron fines.  The 
amendments offered attempt to preserve the local control that made our going fine-free possible. 
The trustees and staff of the Dorchester County Public Library are very pleased to have removed 
this barrier to access.  As expected based on national research, we have not seen our return rates 
decrease significantly.  Instead, our good will in the community has increased and former patrons 
are once again returning to the library.  Rather than compromise access to available materials, 
the removal of fines has increased the provision of quality services for the entire community.   
 
I strongly urge this committee to leave procedural details and implementation to the highly 
skilled professionals of Maryland’s 24 public library systems. Please consider leaving policy 
decisions in the capable hands of our Boards of Library Trustees and use the power of state law 
to empower and fund the excellent work that libraries are already doing to make education and 
literacy attainable for every child in the state of Maryland. Seven systems are already fine-free 
for all users, another 11 have some variation of being fine-free for children, and the remainder 
employ liberal waiving of fines but are bound by revenue constraints which this bill addresses 
with supportive state funding. When to send reminder billing notices and how and when to issue 
refunds are, and should remain, local decisions. Without those unnecessarily specific details, this 
bill is a powerful statement of the state’s support of public libraries, our youngest users and their 
families. 
 
Maryland’s Public Library Capital Grant Program is an invaluable source of funding without 
which the Dorchester County Public Library would not be embarking on a building program to 



replace the Hurlock Branch Library. We are thrilled to be planning an 8,500 SF facility to 
replace the current library which is less than 4,000 SF and wholly inadequate to meet community 
needs. The grant program continues to meet the goal of geographic diversity in the distribution of 
awards; 23 of the State’s 24 library systems have received funds to renovate, expand or construct 
library facilities. Fiscal Year 2020 is the thirteenth year that State assistance has been available to 
public libraries in Maryland. Since FY2008, $60,025,000 has been authorized which has 
generated an estimated $350,000,000 in local matching funds. 
 
Extending funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is another excellent 
leveraging of state dollars to benefit residents across the state of Maryland. The Enoch Pratt Free 
Library’s Central Library was designated to be the State Library Resource Center in 1971 in an 
effort to provide and expand access to specialized library materials and services that are 
necessary for coordinated, efficient, and economical library services in Maryland. From internet 
access via the SAILOR network, to the databases that our librarians, customers and K-12 
students use on a daily basis, to training on topics like identifying fake news, the resources and 
staff of the SLRC are invaluable to us and to our users. This legislation provides continued 
investment in our State Library Resource Center which is, in turn, an investment in libraries, 
public school students and library users around the state. 
 
Thank you very much for your consideration and continued support of Maryland libraries. 
 
Sincerely, 
Crystal Henningsen 
Director, Dorchester County Public Library 
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Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act 

Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 

February 12, 2020 

Submitted by: Paula Miller, Director, Baltimore County Public Library 

 

Dear Chairman Pinsky, Vice-Chair Kagan, and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 

I am writing to support, with amendments, SB 524 “Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act”.  

All three parts of this bill are a wise investment in public libraries and the communities they serve. 

1) Public Library Capital Grant Program:  Our Library Board of Trustees is excited to see the 

proposal for the capital funds increase from $5 million annually to $7.5 million annually. Many 

of our libraries across the state are dealing with aging infrastructure as well as community 

requests for buildings that are in better condition and that meet the needs of today’s users. 

BCPL could not have done most of our recent building renovation projects without the 

assistance of state capital funds. We have been approved for grants totaling $4.4M in assistance 

for capital projects over the last decade, including renovations for our Randallstown, 

Reisterstown, and Catonsville branches as well as a new branch in Sollers Point. 

2) State Library Resource Center (SLRC) Funding:  The State Library Resource Center (SLRC), 

housed and operated by the Enoch Pratt Free Library, provides critical resources, programs, and 

training to all libraries across the state. Extending the scheduled increases to the per capita 

funding necessary to maintain those services strengthens collaboration, consistency, and 

communication across the entire Maryland library network. Services provided by SLRC equalize 

opportunities and access and provide an important equity component for library service to all 

residents of Maryland. 

3) Fine-Free for Kids: Fine-free for kids represents a tremendous opportunity to equalize access to 

books and learning materials for children using our public libraries. It will also put Maryland on 

the national library landscape: “The Free State Goes Fine-Free for Kids”.  The fine-free 

movement in libraries arose from a greater awareness of the obstacle that fines present to kids 

whose families cannot afford to pay their fines and then are blocked from access. Not 

surprisingly, these also tend to be the children whose families cannot afford to buy books. 

Children in those families then lose the opportunity to have books in the home, to be exposed 

to more reading by both adults and other family members, and to develop a larger vocabulary at 

an early age through exposure to words and books. Especially in the early years, this can be very 

detrimental to the development and progression of a child’s reading skills, and, as research has 

shown, ultimately to the child’s success in school and life.  Fine-free reinforces values that 

libraries hold dear – equity of access to educational support materials, inclusion, the right of 

every kid to enjoy the value and pleasure of reading, and an understanding of libraries as 

gracious space and as an instrument of democracy. 
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My single concern is that language in the bill should be revised to allow for flexibility in its 

application by the individual counties. Local Library Boards were created and authorized in state 

law, and much of their work is in planning and setting policies. Language on the mechanics of 

how this will work within each individual library system (determining any exceptions like in-

demand items; determining when/how to wipe out previous fines; determining when to bill for 

items not returned or when/how to issue a refund) should be flexible and acknowledge the role 

of the local Library Board, making it easier and quicker for each County, each Library Board, and 

each library administration and staff to implement fine-free for their system.   
 
Finally, I appreciate the assistance of state funding to cover the costs of implementing a fine-

free policy. Baltimore County Public Library’s Board has taken significant steps in this direction, 

but we have not fully implemented fine-free on all children’s materials. While the proposed 

increase will not fully cover the cost of implementing fine-free at BCPL, we are committed to the 

philosophy of children being able to read and learn equitably. The additional state funds are 

immensely appreciated, and, in discussion with the County, we expect to find a way to cover the 

remainder of lost revenue from children’s fines.  

 

Baltimore County Public Library is happy to support this innovative bill, with amendments that provide 

local control around the complicated issues involved in implementation. All three parts of SB 524 are 

important to the ongoing high-quality library service that public libraries provide here in Maryland. 

Thank you for your previous, and, support to help libraries continue to serve their communities’ most 

pressing needs. 

 

Paula J. Miller 
 

Paula J. Miller 

Director, Baltimore County Public Library 



 

Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act 
Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 
February 12, 2020 
Submitted by Roberta Phillips 
 
Dear Chairman Pinsky, Vice-Chair Kagan and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 
 
I am writing to support, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act. The 
bill is intended to empower public libraries to be fine-free for children by providing an additional $0.40 
per capita in FY22, it increases the funding for the MD Capital Grant program from $5 to $7.5 million, 
and extends increases in per capita funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC).  
 
Thanks to the support of Prince George’s County Memorial Library Board of Library Trustees and Prince 
George’s County Government, Prince George’s County Memorial Library System will be fine-free (for all 
users) starting July 1, 2020. This bill would aid in restoring funding generously provided by Prince 
George’s County’s general fund. The amendments offered attempt to preserve the local control that 
made our going fine-free possible. The trustees and staff of Prince George’s Memorial Library System 
are very pleased to be removing this barrier to access for all community members.  
 
I strongly urge this committee to leave procedural details and implementation to the highly skilled 
professionals of Maryland’s 24 public library systems. Leave policy decisions in the capable hands of our 
Boards of Library Trustees and use the power of state law to empower and fund the excellent work that 
libraries are already doing to make education and literacy attainable for every child in the state of 
Maryland. When to send reminder billing notices and how and when to issue refunds are, and should 
remain, local decisions. Without those unnecessarily specific details, this bill is a powerful statement of 
the state’s support of public libraries, our youngest users and their families.  

Maryland’s Public Library Capital Grant Program is an invaluable source of funding which allowed for 
several building renovations for Prince George’s County Memorial Library System including Beltsville, 
Greenbelt, Spaulding, and Bowie. The grant program continues to meet the goal of geographic diversity 
in the distribution of awards; 23 of the State’s 24 library systems have received funds to renovate, 
expand or construct library facilities. Fiscal Year 2020 is the thirteenth year that State 
assistance has been available to public libraries in Maryland. Since FY2008, $60,025,000 has 
been authorized which has generated an estimated $350,000,000 in local matching 
 
Extending funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is another excellent leveraging of state 
dollars to benefit residents across the state of Maryland. The Enoch Pratt Free Library’s Central Library 
was designated to be the State Library Resource Center in 1971 in an effort to provide and expand 



 

access to specialized library materials and services that are necessary for coordinated, efficient, and 
economical library services in Maryland. From internet access via the SAILOR network, to the databases 
that our librarians, customers and K-12 students use on a daily basis, to training on topics like identifying 
fake news, the resources and staff of the SLRC are invaluable to us and to our users. This legislation 
provides continued investment in our State Library Resource Center which is, in turn, an investment in 
libraries, public school students and library users around the state. 
 

Thanks you for your continued support of Maryland Libraries. 
 
Warm regards, 
 

 
Roberta R. Phillips 
Chief Executive Officer 
Prince George’s County Memorial Library System 



Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries - Building Lifelong Learners
Act

Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee

February 12,2020

Dear Chairman Pinsky, Vice-Chair Kagan, and Distinguished Members of the Committee:

I am writing to suPPort, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries - Building Lifelong Learners Act.
The bill is intended to empower public libraries to be fine-free for children by providing an
additional $0.40 per capita in FY22, it increases the funding for the MD Capital Granr program from
$5 to $7.5 million, and extends increases in per capita funding for the State Library Resource Center
(SLRC).

The arnendments offered attempt to preserve local control, and I urge this committee to leave
procedural details and implementation to the highly skitled professionals of Maryland's 24 public
library systems and their Boards of Trustees. Use the power of state law to empower and fund the
excellent work that libraries are already doing to make education and literacy attainable for every
child in the state of Maryland. Seven systems are already fine-free for all users, another 11 have
some variation of being fine-free for children, and the remainder employ liberal waiving of fines,
but are bound by revenue constraints which this bill addresses with supportive state funding. When
to send reminder billing notices and how and when to issue refunds are, and should remain, local
decisions. Without those unnecessarily specific details, this bill is a powerful statement of the state's
support of public libraries, our youngest users, and their families.

Maryland's Public Library Capital Grant Program is an invaluable source of funding without which
the library systems in Washington and Allegany counties would not have been able to construct new
and renovated libraries in Hagerstown, Hancock, and South Cumberland. Fiscal Year 2020 is the
thirteenth year that State assistanbe has been available to public libraries in Maryland. Since Fy200g,
$60,025,000 has been authorized which has generated an estimated $350,000,000 in local matching
funds.

100 South Potomoc Street Hcgerstown. MD 21740 301.739,3250
www,wmrl,info



Extending funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is anorher excellent leveraging of
state dollars to benefit residents across the state of Maryland. The Enoch Pratt Free Library's Central
Library was designated to be the State Library Resource Center in 1971 in an effort to provide and
expand access to specialized library materials and services that are necessary for coordinated,
efficient, and economical library services in Maryland. From internet access via the SAILOR
network, to the databases that our librarians, customers and K-12 students use on a daily basis, to
training on topics like identifting fake news, the resources and staff of the SLRC are invaluable to us
and to our users. This legislation provides continued investment in our State Library Resource
Center which is, in turn, an investment in libraries, public school students, and library users around
the state.

Thank you very much for your consideration and continued support of Maryland libraries.

Sincerely,

\' ! '"/-+-::--"'I { *i-xK
Elizabeth Hulett
Director
Western Maryland Regional Library
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Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries — Building Lifelong
Learners Act
Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee
February 12, 2020
Submitted by Carrie Willson

Dear Chairman Pinsky. Vice-Chair Kagan and Distinguished Members ofthe Committee:

I am writing to support, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries — Building Lifelong
Learners Act. The bill is intended to empower public libraries to be fine-free for children by
providing an additional $0.40 per capita in FY22, it increases the funding for the MD Capital
Grant program from $5 to $7.5 million, and extends increases in per capita funding for the
State Library Resource Center (SLRC).

Thanks to the support of Calvert Library’ s Board of Library Trustees and Calvert County
Government, Calvert Library has been fine-free (for all users) since March of 201 9. This bill
would aid in restoring funding generously provided by Calvert County’s general fund. The
amendments offered attempt to preserve the local control that made our going fine-free
possible. The trustees and staff of Calvert Library are very pleased to have removed this
barrier to access; as expected based on national research, we did not see our return rates
decrease significantly; our good will in the community has increased; and our level of service
and commitment to making materials available to the community for borrowing have not been
compromised.

I strongly urge this committee to leave procedural details and implementation to the highly
skilled professionals ofMaryland’s 24 public library systems. Leave policy decisions in the
capable hands of our Boards of Library Trustees and use the power of state law to empower
and fund the excellent work that libraries are already doing to make education and literacy
attainable for every child in the state ofMaryland. Seven systems are already fine-free for all
users, another 1 1 have some variation of being fine-free for children, and the remainder
employ liberal waiving of fines but are bound by revenue constraints which this bill addresses
with supportive state funding. When to send reminder billing notices and how and when to
issue refunds are, and should remain, local decisions. Without those unnecessarily specific
details, this bill is a powerful statement ofthe state’s support ofpublic libraries, our youngest
users and their families.

Maryland’s Public Library Capital Grant Program is an invaluable source of funding
without which Calvert Library would not be embarking on a building program to replace
Calvert Library Twin Beaches Branch. We are thrilled to be planning a 1 6,000 SF facility to
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Southern Branch • PC Box 559 • 13920 HG. Trueman Rd • Solomons, MD 20688 • 410-326-5289
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replace the current library which is less than 5,000 SF and wholly inadequate to meet
community needs. The grant program continues to meet the goal of geographic diversity in the
distribution of awards; 23 of the State’ s 24 library systems have received funds to renovate,
expand or construct library facilities. Fiscal Year 2020 is the thirteenth year that State
assistance has been available to public libraries in Maryland. Since FY2002, $60,025,000 has
been authorized which has generated an estimated $350,000,000 in local matching funds.

Extending funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is another excellent
leveraging of state dollars to benefit residents across the state ofMaryland. The Enoch Pratt
Free Library’ s Central Library was designated to be the State Library Resource Center in 1971
in an effort to provide and expand access to specialized library materials and services that are
necessary for coordinated, efficient, and economical library services in Maryland. From
internet access via the SAILOR network, to the databases that our librarians, customers and K-
12 students use on a daily basis, to training on topics like identifying fake news, the resources
and staff ofthe SLRC are invaluable to us and to our users. This legislation provides continued
investment in our State Library Resource Center which is, in turn, an investment in libraries,
public school students and library users around the state.

Thank you very much for your consideration and continued support ofMaryland libraries.

Sincerely,

1C/4%.l&JA:%.$(
Carrie Wilison
Executive Director, Calvert Library











 
 

Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act 
Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 

February 12, 2020 
Submitted by Morgan Miller, Director of the Cecil County Public Library 

 
I am writing to support, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act. The 
bill provides comprehensive state support to public libraries through a variety of measures that ensure 
access to life-changing library services and spaces for all Marylanders. More specifically, it is intended to 
empower public libraries fully establish fine-free materials borrowing for children and teens by providing 
an additional $0.40 per capita in FY22, it increases the funding for the state library capital construction 
grant program from $5 to $7.5 million, and it extends increases in per capita funding for the State Library 
Resource Center (SLRC).  
 
Like many public library systems throughout the state, the Cecil County Public Library system has initiated 
fine-free borrowing programs that have expanded access to our valuable learning resources for children 
and youth, such as our Student Virtual Library Card partnership with the Cecil County Public Schools and 
our 1,000 Books Before Kindergarten program. While fines and fees have represented a traditional source 
of operating revenue for libraries for many decades, we recognize that they also create barriers for many 
of our most vulnerable citizens, essentially undermining our missions. SB 524, through an additional $0.40 
per capita increase in FY22, will help CCPL as well as other library systems throughout the state to become 
fully fine-free for children in the near future, making Maryland’s public libraries the first in the nation to 
take such a powerful and influential step.  
 
In relation to carrying out this legislation on a procedural level, I strongly urge this committee to remove 
procedural details from this bill and defer implementation to the highly skilled professionals of Maryland’s 
24 public library systems and their governing Boards of Library Trustees, whose powers and duties 
encompass operational matters and are outlined in the Maryland Education Article. These Boards, their 
Directors, and their staff, are most knowledgeable of their local communities, as well as their unique 
funding mechanisms and operatingl standards.  
 
As the director of a public library system that has been awarded more $4.25 million in construction funds 
through Maryland Library Capital Grant Program, I can attest to the success of this legislation over the 
past 10 years, as well as its need for expansion.  This program has helped the Cecil County Public Library 
system leverage millions of dollars in local funding to renovate multiple libraries, perform energy efficiency 
upgrades, install a solar powered canopy with electric charging stations at our main library, and construct 
our first new library in more than a decade- the new North East Branch Library, which will open to the 
public this time next year. Support for this project has been so strong that our county’s state legislative 
leaders pursued and were awarded a local matching bond to aid in the construction of an early learning 
center in the new library. Since this critical state program was created in 2008, it has leveraged more than 
$350,000,000 in state construction dollars at the local level and ensured that our library buildings remain 
vibrant, sustainable, and highly responsive to our communities who rely on them. Yet during this time, the 
program has seen no funding increase despite the increase in library construction projects throughout the 



state as well annual escalations in construction costs.  SB524 is an important first measure toward better 
aligning this grant program with the library construction funding needs of all Maryland counties. 
 
 I also serve on the Oversight Commission for the State Library Resource Center and ask for your support 
of its per capita funding increase as outlined in this bill.  An investment in SLRC is magnified not only across 
Maryland’s public libraries, but its school and academic libraries as well. From statewide internet access 
via the SAILOR network, to the databases that our librarians, customers and K-12 students use on a daily 
basis, to training on topics like identifying fake news, the resources and staff of the SLRC are invaluable to 
us and to our users.  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



  
 
Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries -- Building Lifelong 
Learners Act 
Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 
February 12, 2020 
Submitted Lloyd Jansen 
 
Dear Chairman Pinsky. Vice-Chair Kagan and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 
 
This letter is in support of, with amendments, SB524 Public Libraries – Building Lifelong 
Learners Act. This bill accomplishes three important and powerful things for public libraries: 1) 
by adding $0.40 per capita in FY22 it enables libraries across the state to be fine free for 
children; 2) it extends increases of per capita funding for the State Library Resource Center 
(SLRC), which provides vital training and resources for libraries across the state; and 3) it 
increases funding for the MD Capital Grant program from $5 to $7.5, funding that is of special 
importance to the La Plata community in Charles County, who hopes to see a new state-of-the-
art library open in the next few years. 
 
With the support of our Board of Trustees, the Charles County Public Library has been able to 
provide children’s picture books and early readers fine-free since 2018. We also provide 
customers under 18 with special Kids Cards, which have no fines associated with them, but do 
have check out limitations. These changes have had a positive impact on our community, and are 
reducing barriers to getting books into the hands of kids.  
 
The amendments attached to SB524 simple ensure that procedural matters regarding when and 
how to bill for lost materials stay under the local control of individual library systems and their 
Board of Trustees. Providing resources to allow all libraries statewide to be fine free for children 
is a powerful statement of the values the state legislature holds. Maintaining local control for the 
procedural details on how to implement the change to fine free for children will allow this 
important step to be implemented quickly and efficiently.  
 
As someone who spent 18 years as a librarian in California, I can say from experience that the 
statewide support provided by the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is a valuable resource 
unknown to librarians on the West Coast. As an example, staff from SLRC trained Charles 
County Public Library staff on how to identify and evaluated web sites for Fake News. Library 
staff in turn gave Fake News presentations to scores of high school students in our local 
community. Extending the increases in funding for SLRC will make it possible for us to continue 
to have highly skilled staff, and provide enhanced programming for our residents. 
 
Libraries across the state are in need of repair and replacement. None more so than the La Plata 
Library. Opened in 1966, the La Plata Library has many challenges in serving a fast growing 
 



  
 
 
community. Not least of which is the fact building is not ADA compliant. There is no public 
elevator, yet the public bathrooms are on the building’s lower level from the main floor of the 
library. We hope to build a new library building over the next few years, but such a project 
would be impossible without some of the funding coming from the Capital Grants Program. 
Increasing funding for this program from $5 to $7 million would help to ensure that desperately 
needed programs are completed to better serve the state’s residents. 
 
Thank you for your continued support for libraries throughout the state. 
 
Yours truly, 
 
 
Lloyd Jansen 
Acting Deputy Director 
Charles County Public Library 
 
 





















 

 
 

 
Testimony in support, with amendments, of SB 524, Public Libraries – Building Lifelong 
Learners Act 
 
Hearing before the Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs Committee 
February 12, 2020 
 
Submitted by Michael Blackwell 
 
Dear Chairman Pinsky, Vice-Chair Kagan, and Distinguished Members of the Committee: 

I support, with amendments, SB 524 Public Libraries – Building Lifelong Learners Act. The 
bill will empower public libraries to be fine-free for children by providing an additional $0.40 
per capita in FY22. It also it increases the funding for the MD Capital Grant program from $5 
to $7.5 million and extends increases in per capita funding for the State Library Resource 
Center (SLRC).  

St. Mary’s County Library has already made most children’s materials fine free, and we also 
offer a “Kid’s Card” (ages birth – 17) that allow items (except DVDs—our is a reading 
initiative) to be checked out without fines. Next school year, we are offering a SMART (St. 
Mary’s Access to Research and Technology) card to all students in St. Mary’s County Public 
Schools.  This bill would nevertheless restore funding to help us continue services to all ages. 
The amendments offered attempt to preserve the local control that allows to go offer materials 
without charge to young minds, ensuring timely return of materials without fine. Our library 
trustees and employees are delighted to remove barriers to service, especially among the 
underserved and families in economic need. 
 
The amendments address some procedural details that would make implementation of this 
well-intended bill very difficult. Please leave implementation to the highly skilled 
professionals of Maryland’s 24 public library systems. Library policy decisions are best left 
the capable hands of our Boards of Library Trustees, while you use the power of state law to 
empower and fund libraries’ excellent educational work education, improving every child’s 
prospects to be life-long learners. Seven systems are already fine-free for all users, another 11 
have some variation of being fine-free for children, and the remainder employ liberal waiving 
of fines but are currently bound by revenue constraints that this bill would address. When to 
send reminder billing notices and how and when to issue refunds are, and should remain, local 
decisions. Without those unnecessarily specific details, this bill is a powerful statement of your 
support for public libraries and for growing young minds and their families.  
 
Maryland’s Public Library Capital Grant Program is an invaluable source of funding. 
Without it, St. Mary’s County Public Library would not be opening our new Leonardtown 
Library—please plan on joining us on April 28, 2020!  In many counties, commissioners are 
more willing to undertake new construction or substantial renovation because of this state aid. 
The grant program continues to meet the goal of geographic diversity in the distribution of 
awards; 23 of the State’s 24 library systems have received funds to renovate, expand or 
construct library facilities.  Fiscal Year 2020 is the thirteenth year that State assistance has 



been available to public libraries in Maryland. Since FY2008, $60,025,000 has been 
authorized which has generated an estimated $350,000,000 in local matching funds.  

Extending funding for the State Library Resource Center (SLRC) is another excellent 
leveraging of state dollars to benefit residents across the state of Maryland. The Enoch Pratt 
Free Library’s Central Library was designated to be the State Library Resource Center in 1971 
in an effort to provide and expand access to specialized library materials and services that are 
necessary for coordinated, efficient, and economical library services in Maryland. From 
internet access (and so ensuring fuller response to the 2020 Census), to the databases that our 
librarians, customers, and students use daily, to training on topics for employees and public, 
the resources and staff of the SLRC are invaluable. This legislation provides continued 
investment in our State Library Resource Center which is, in turn, an investment in libraries, 
families, in students in public or private schools or in home-schooling, in seniors, indeed in 
millions of library users every year. 
 
Thank you very much for your consideration and continued support of Maryland libraries. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Michael Blackwell 
Director 
St. Mary’s County Library 
23250 Hollywood Rd 
Leonardtown, MD 20650 
mblackwell@stmalib.org 
301-475-2846 x5013 

mailto:mblackwell@stmalib.org
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